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February 18, 2019 

 

The Honorable Betsy Johnson 

The Honorable Elizabeth Steiner Hayward 

The Honorable Dan Rayfield 

Co-Chairs of the Joint Ways & Means Committee 

900 Court Street NE  

Salem, OR 97301 

 

Dear Co-Chairs,  

 

REQUEST: ROLL UP OF ONE TIME FUNDS IN HUNGER PROGRAMS FOR 2019-21 

 

The ACCESS Food Bank, a regional food bank serving Jackson County, is asking to roll-up one-

time funds 2017-19 into the 2019-21 base budget for Oregon Hunger Response Fund/DHS, 

Farm Direct Nutrition WIC/OHA, and Farm Direct Nutrition Seniors/OHA (see table below 

for more details).  

 

Here in Oregon, we’re making progress in reducing hunger, but this progress is tenuous. 

Although unemployment rates may be lowering, high costs for housing and stagnant wages mean 

more Oregonians are forced to choose between food and rent. In recent years, ACCESS has seen 

an increase in the number of clients we serve and we continue to see a countywide poverty rate 

higher than the state average.  

 

Recent data from the Oregon Food Bank Network shows patterns of food access similar to those 

we saw in 2009. We hope this is not a harbinger of recession- but we are planning for an ever-

shifting environment. The Oregon Hunger Response Fund and funds like it are vital to our ability 

to react quickly and effectively to address hunger in our county.  

 

Shifts in federal policy in the past twelve months have already created conditions necessitating 

funding at 2017-2019 levels. Responding to market fluctuations and trade tension, USDA is 

purchasing significant quantities of food from American farmers who have lost markets 

overseas. This unexpected but welcomed bounty—beginning in late 2018 and expected to flow 

through the end of 2019—has put pressures on our food bank infrastructure to distribute the 

highly perishable food quickly to hungry families in our county. This pressure has led to the need 

for immediate investments for additional staffing, cold storage space, and transportation. We 

have lifted pantry limits and currently allow families to visit our network of food pantries as 

frequently as needed to feed their families. Even with this audacious change, there are weeks 

when we struggle to make sure all food reaches a family in time to enjoy.  
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The increased availability of this nutritious food is only as good as our ability to effectively 

collect, store, and quickly distribute it to people in need. In Jackson County we have ambitious 

goals to stop the cycle of hunger and poverty but we need your help to strengthen our capacity 

and infrastructure. Oregon’s historic investments in state wide food assistance infrastructure 

have paid-off; they have delivered resilience and responsive programming in the face of 

these short-term fluctuations.  

 

I implore you to authorize the Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee to take the 

necessary actions to roll-up $2.5 million in one-time funds when it considers the Dept of Human 

Services and Oregon Health Aughority 2019-21 base budgets. Without this fund roll-up our Food 

bank will lose the $65,000 gained with the initial $1.3 million resulting in a reduction in 

workforce and most importantly, a reduction of food distributed to our county’s most vulnerable.  

 

Thank you for your consideration.  

 

Sincerely,  

 
Rachael Ward 

Nutrition Director 

ACCESS 

 

Cc 

The Honorable Rob Nosse, Co-Chair Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 

The Honorable Lee Beyer, Co-Chair Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 

The Honorable Cedric Hayden, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 

The Honorable Sheri Schouten, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 

The Honorable Duane Stark, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 

The Honorable Andrea Salinas, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 

The Honorable Rob Wagner, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 

The Honorable Dallas Heard, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 

The Honorable Peter Courtney, Senate President 

The Honorable Tina Kotek, Speaker of the House 

Ken Rocco, Legislative Fiscal Office 

Laurie Byerly, Legislative Fiscal Office 

Kim Fredlund, Dept. of Human Services 

Sue Woodbury, Oregon Health Authority 
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TABLE- ANTI-HUNGER PROGRAMS REQUESTS FOR 2019-21 BUDGET 

 

ANTI-

HUNGER 

PROGRAMS 

STATE 

AGENCY 

2017-19 ADOPTED 2019-21 BUDGET 

Budget One-time 

Governor’s 

Recommended 

REQUESTED 

w/ one-time 

funds  

OR Hunger 

Response Fund 
DHS $2.9 million $1.3 million $2.9 million $4.2 million 

Farm Direct 

Nutrition: Low-

Income Seniors 

OHA $86,888  $200,000  $6,025 $286,888 

Farm Direct 

Nutrition: WIC 

Families 

OHA $227,421 $1,000,000 $262,598 $1,227,421 
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February 18th, 2019           

The Honorable Betsy Johnson  
The Honorable Elizabeth Steiner Hayward  
The Honorable Dan Rayfield  
Co-Chairs of the Joint Ways & Means Committee  
900 Court Street NE  
Salem, OR 97301  
 
Dear Co-Chairs:  
 
REQUEST: ROLL-UP OF ONE TIME FUNDS IN HUNGER PROGRAMS FOR 2019-21 

I am a thirty-two year veteran of food security and food banking work across Oregon.  Currently I am developing 

and managing Columbia Gorge Food Bank (CGFB), a transitional program of Oregon Food Bank serving Wasco, 

Hood River and Sherman counties.  I am writing on behalf of the people and partner agencies we serve.  CGFB is a 

three year old Regional Food Bank working to support hunger relief efforts and build food security for the 

population of the Gorge.  Far too many residents of the region struggle to make ends meet because of a lack of 

affordable housing and the gap between wages and the actual cost of living.  For too many people the money runs 

out before they make it to the grocery store.   Food pantries and supplemental food programs are the only 

alternative to make ends meet.  CGFB is currently serving 29 Partner Agencies at 34 sites and we are not reaching 

all those who are in need. 

The Oregon Food Bank Network needs the certainty of a baseline budget that incorporates one-time funds from 

the previous biennium to ensure that we can respond to the following uncertainties in 2019-21: 

 Volatility at the federal level that has impacted the SNAP program including limitations on eligibility and 
shutdown disruptions.  SNAP and WIC recipients no longer trust the stability of the program benefits. 

 The US/China trade-tariff impasse that has led to more USDA purchases of food coming to food banks, 
creating unplanned operational costs for storage and distribution; and 

 Another recession would increase demand on food banks when food banks are still distributing food 
higher than the level before the 2007-09 Great Recession. 

 
The loss of these funds could cause Columbia Gorge Food Bank to lose our truck driver position.  That position is 
critical in acquiring local donations from grocery stores, food drives, orchards and local food processors.   One of 
these donors is Tofurky whose average weekly donation is 4000 pounds.   This donation is shared with the OFB 
Network and the inability would to recover it could remove up to 200,000 pounds of a healthy protein from the 
Network’s food supply.  This driver delivers to our partner agencies throughout the region.   
 
We have made a major increase in services to rural communities and underserved populations, but there is still a 
need to expand services to meet the region’s needs.  A loss of these funds would halt that expansion.  

 
Please roll-up one-time funds 2017-19 into the 2019-21 base budget for Oregon Hunger Response 

Fund/DHS, Farm Direct Nutrition WIC/OHA, and Farm Direct Nutrition Seniors/OHA. 

Sincerely,  

 
Sharon Thornberry 

Manager, Columbia Gorge Food Bank 

541=609-8903 

 

3610 Crates Way, The Dalles, Oregon 

541-370-2333 



ANTI-HUNGER 

PROGRAMS 
STATE 

AGENCY 

2017-19 ADOPTED 2019-21 BUDGET 

Budget One-time 
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Recommended 

REQUESTED w/ 

one-time funds  

OR Hunger Response 

Fund 
DHS $2.9 million $1.3 million $2.9 million $4.2 million 

Farm Direct 

Nutrition: Low-

Income Seniors 

OHA $86,888  $200,000  $6,025 $286,888 

Farm Direct 

Nutrition: WIC 

Families 

OHA $227,421 $1,000,000 $262,598 $1,227,421 
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February 19, 2019 
 
The Honorable Betsy Johnson 
The Honorable Elizabeth Steiner Hayward 
The Honorable Dan Rayfield 
Co-Chairs of the Joint Ways & Means Committee 
900 Court Street NE 
Salem, OR  97301 
 
Dear Co-Chairs: 
 
REQUEST:  ROLL-UP OF ONE TIME FUNDS IN HUNGER PROGRAMS FOR 2019-21 
 
Marion-Polk Food Share cares about the people in our community and believes that 
everyone deserves access to healthy food, every day. 
 
The Food Share collects and distributes food to a network of more than 100 partner-
agencies, including meal sites, food pantries, foster homes, low-income day care 
centers, shelters and senior housing sites across the Mid-Valley.   
 
Marion-Polk Food Share is currently providing food assistance to nearly 40,000 
individuals each month.  In addition, the Food Share runs the local Meals-On-Wheels 
program serving nearly 500 seniors a day with a warm meal delivered by caring 
volunteers. 
 
To best meet the needs of those in our community who are facing hunger on a regular 
basis, I am asking the Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee to roll-up 
one-time funds in three specific anti-hunger programs:  The Oregon Hunger Response 
Fund, Farm Direct Nutrition – WIC, and Farm Direct Nutrition – Seniors.  (See the table 
below for more details.) 
 
Thank you for your consideration, 
 
Sincerely,  

 
Rick Gaupo 
President & CEO 
Marion-Polk Food Share 
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TABLE - ANTI-HUNGER PROGRAMS REQUESTS FOR 2019-21 BUDGET 

 

ANTI-HUNGER 
PROGRAM 

STATE 
AGENCY 

2017-19 ADOPTED 2019-21 BUDGET PROPOSED 

Budget One-time 
Governor’s 
Recommended 

REQUESTED 
AMOUNT w/ 
one-time funds 

OR Hunger Response 
Fund 

DHS $2.9 million $1.3 million $2.9 million 
$4.2 million 
requested 

Farm Direct Nutrition: 
Low-Income Seniors 

OHA $86,888  $200,000  $6,025 
$286,888 
requested 

Farm Direct Nutrition: 
WIC Families 

OHA $227,421 $1,000,000 $262,598 
$1,227,421 
requested 

 



 

 

February 18th, 2019 
 
 
The Honorable Betsy Johnson  
The Honorable Elizabeth Steiner Hayward  
The Honorable Dan Rayfield  
Co-Chairs of the Joint Ways & Means Committee  
900 Court Street NE Salem, OR 97301  
 

Dear Co-Chairs, 
 
REQUEST: Roll-up of one-time funds in anti-hunger programs for 2019-21 
 
I am reaching out to you as the manager of OFB Metro Services, the Oregon Food Bank Branch striving 
to ensure that the estimated 157,000 food insecure people in Multnomah and Clackamas Counties have 
reliable access to healthy, culturally appropriate food. OFB Metro Services serves this area through a 
strong, dedicated network of 260 community partners, including organizations like SnowCap, the Linnton 
Community Center, Sisters of the Road Café, Lift Urban Portland, our incredible School Pantry partners, 
and many more.  
 
As a member of the Oregon Food Bank Statewide Network, OFB Metro Services is asking to roll-up one-
time funds in three specific anti-hunger programs: The Oregon Hunger Response Fund, Farm Direct 
Nutrition - WIC, and Farm Direct Nutrition – Seniors. (The attached table gives more details).  
 
Last fall, the USDA released its annual report on hunger in America, and it showed that overall, we are 
winning the fight against hunger in Oregon. The food insecurity rate in Oregon is closer to that of the 
country at large for the first time in 15 years. And yet this progress is tenuous, and it is uneven. A 
strengthening economy and employment rate in the Portland Metro area doesn’t benefit everyone 
equally. As an Oregon Employment Department economist is quoted in a recent Gresham Outlook 
article, "there is more poverty and unemployment in this county than Central Oregon, Eastern Oregon 
and the Oregon Coast combined.” Indeed, we know that for the nearly 90,000 individuals and families 
we serve each month, the high cost of living in the Metro area creates a relentless cycle of poverty and 
food insecurity. Compounding this is the volatility of our current political climate, as many people we 
serve experience hostility due to immigration status.  
 
And volatility is expected to continue to threaten the Oregon Food Bank Network’s fragile achievements 
in Oregon’s food insecurity rate. Every month seems to offer a new shock, putting pressure on our 
systems and necessitating at least 2017-19 biennium funding levels for the Oregon Hunger Response 
Fund and other anti-hunger efforts. These shocks look like: 

x Unexpectedly large volumes of American commodities flowing through our Network, driven by 
increases to the USDA TEFAP program in response to federal trade policy. Much of this food is 
highly perishable – e.g. fresh produce, fluid milk – so while it gives us an important resource to 
continue our fight against hunger, this food is only as helpful as our ability to quickly move it.  

https://pamplinmedia.com/go/419740-323217-income-disparity-hurts-east-multnomah-county-funding
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x The historically long government shutdown, which created the conditions for food insecurity for 
the first time for furloughed federal employees while compounding existing levels of food 
insecurity. In the Metro area, we were able to rapidly respond to a request for food assistance 
from the Coast Guard Base on Swan Island by offering mobile pantry services to over 100 
households that were working without pay. The shutdown also created the current predicament 
to SNAP recipients, who received their February benefits on January 18th, and won’t see their 
benefits again until March 1. Our partners are reporting increased numbers and a markedly 
higher degree of anxiety and fear due to the shutdown and the resulting “SNAP Gap.”  

x A steady stream of natural disasters both here in Oregon and across the country. As providers of 
a one of the most basic needs, we are called to respond to communities in crisis during and after 
a fire or hurricane. We are committed to supporting those impacted by natural disaster, as well 
as those impacted by the disaster that is hunger on a daily basis.  

x The looming threat of the next economic recession. Another recession would increase demand 
for food assistance, which is our Network is already providing at a level higher than during the 
2007-09 Great Recession.  

 
Given the size of the food insecurity population in the Metro area, each of these shocks reverberates 
more profoundly. And yet in the face of all this uncertainty, OFB Metro Services and the Oregon Food 
Bank Network is a remarkable demonstration of strength, coordination, and commitment to a shared 
mission. We have been there, and will continue to be there, for our neighbors facing hunger.  
 
We ask that the Joint Ways & Means Committee affirms the state’s investment in the fight against 
hunger by taking the steps necessary to roll up $2.5M in one-time funds when it considers the Dept. of 
Human Services and Oregon Health Authority base budgets.  
 
Thank you for your continued collaboration, 
 
 
 
 
Jen Turner 
Regional Network Manager 
Oregon Food Bank – Metro Services 
 
Cc: The Honorable Rob Nosse, Co-Chair Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Lee Beyer, Co-Chair Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Cedric Hayden, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Sheri Schouten, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Duane Stark, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Andrea Salinas, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Rob Wagner, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Dallas Heard, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Peter Courtney, Senate President 
The Honorable Tina Kotek, Speaker of the House 
Ken Rocco, Legislative Fiscal Office 
Laurie Byerly, Legislative Fiscal Office 
Kim Fredlund, Dept. of Human Services 
Sue Woodbury, Oregon Health Authority 
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TABLE - ANTI-HUNGER PROGRAMS REQUESTS FOR 2019-21 BUDGET 

ANTI-
HUNGER 

PROGRAMS 

STATE 
AGENCY 

2017-19 ADOPTED 2019-21 BUDGET 

Budget One-time 
Governor’s 

Recommended 
REQUESTED 

w/ one-time 
funds 

OR Hunger 
Response Fund DHS $2.9 million $1.3 million $2.9 million $4.2 million 

Farm Direct 
Nutrition: Low-
Income Seniors 

OHA $86,888 $200,000 $6,025 $286,888 

Farm Direct 
Nutrition: WIC 

Families 
OHA $227,421 $1,000,000 $262,598 $1,227,421 
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February 15, 2019 
 
The Honorable Betsy Johnson 
The Honorable Elizabeth Steiner Hayward 
The Honorable Dan Rayfield 
Co-Chairs of the Joint Ways & Means Committee 
900 Court Street NE 
Salem, OR 97301 
 
Dear Co-Chairs: 
 
REQUEST: ROLL-UP OF ONE TIME FUNDS IN HUNGER PROGRAMS FOR 2019-21 
 
The UCAN Food Bank, a regional food bank serving Douglas County, is asking to roll-up one-time 
funds in three specific hunger programs for the 2019-21 biennium: Oregon Hunger Response Fund, 
Farm Direct Nutrition WIC, and Farm Direct Nutrition Seniors. (See the table below for more details.) 
 
As you may realize, Oregon is making progress in reducing hunger. Last fall, when the United States 
Department of Agriculture (UDSA) annual food insecurity statistics were released, Oregon was closer 
to the national average than it has been in the last 15 years. But this progress is tenuous and isn’t 
necessarily indicative of what is happening statewide. Here in Douglas County, we are still are well 
above the national average for people experiencing food insecurity and while it is improving, it is a 
very slow process and instability at the federal level will certainly impact food insecurity in the next 
biennium.  
 
Shifts in federal policy in the past twelve months have already created conditions necessitating 
funding at 2017-2019 levels. Responding to market fluctuations and trade tension, USDA is 
purchasing significant quantities of food to support American farmers. Much of this nutritious food 
is highly perishable. Here in Douglas County, this unexpected bounty—beginning in late 2018 and 
expected to flow at least through the end of 2019—has been some a welcome gift to us, 
unfortunately, it has also put unexpected pressures on the food bank network infrastructure, 
resulting in immediate investments in additional refrigeration and freezers, transportation capacity 
and adaptive client services. The increased availability of nutritious food is only as good as our ability 
to effectively collect, store and quickly distribute it to people in need. 
 
There’s more that can be done to contain hunger in Oregon. We are doing great work, but we don’t 
want to go backwards. UCAN and all of the Oregon Food Bank Network are committed to 
weathering both the known and unknown repercussions of the current political and economic 
moment.   We ask that you collaborate with us by continuing one-time funds to support these 
critical anti-hunger programs and roll-up $2.5 million in one-time funds when it considers the Dept. 
of Human Services and Oregon Health Authority 2019-21 base budgets. And we look forward to 



further conversation as we assess additional consequences of the shut-down.  Thank you for your 
consideration. 
 
 
Sincerely, 

 

 

Sarah McGregor 
Food Bank Manager 
United Community Action Network 
 
 

cc The Honorable Rob Nosse, Co-Chair Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Lee Beyer, Co-Chair Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Cedric Hayden, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee  
The Honorable Sheri Schouten, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Duane Stark, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Rob Wagner, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Dallas Heard, Joint Ways & Means Human Services Subcommittee 
The Honorable Peter Courtney, Senate President 
The Honorable Tina Kotek, Speaker of the House 
Ken Rocco, Legislative Fiscal Office 
Laurie Byerly, Legislative Fiscal Office 
Kim Fredlund, Dept. of Human Services 
Sue Woodbury, Oregon Health Authority 
 

 
 
TABLE - ANTI-HUNGER PROGRAMS REQUESTS FOR 2019-21 BUDGET 
 

ANTI-HUNGER 
PROGRAM 

STATE 
AGENCY 

2017-19 ADOPTED 2019-21 BUDGET PROPOSED 

Budget One-time 
Governor’s 
Recommended 

REQUESTED 
AMOUNT w/ 
one-time funds 

OR Hunger Response 
Fund 

DHS $2.9 million $1.3 million $2.9 million 
$4.2 million 
requested 

Farm Direct Nutrition: 
Low-Income Seniors 

OHA $86,888  $200,000  $6,025 
$286,888 
requested 

Farm Direct Nutrition: 
WIC Families 

OHA $227,421 $1,000,000 $262,598 
$1,227,421 
requested 
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